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MINUTES 
 
Montevallo City Council Work Session 
November 9, 2015  
5:30 p.m. at City Hall 

 
Mayor Hollie Cost, Council Member Sharon Gilbert, Council Member Jason Peterson, Council Member Rusty 
Nix, Council Members Dee Woodham and Willie Goldsmith were in attendance.   
 
Mayor Cost called the Work Session to order at 5:30 p.m. 
 
Mayor Cost invited John Hagan of National Senior Living, Inc. to discuss his firm’s plans for the expansion of 
the Knollwood retirement community. He requested that the city approve the creation of a Medical Clinic 
Board to help facilitate the development by helping them to obtain favorable bond financing, among other 
things.   
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He also presented renderings of the proposed development including the following:  
 



17 
 

 

 
Council member Woodham asked if the bonds for the project will be rated. Mr. Hagan they will not be rated.  
They will be non-recourse bonds.  The Medical Clinic Board will be the borrower. He expects to borrow 
approximately $4.5 million.   
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Council Member Woodham asked if this will affect any other developments which may want to come into 
Montevallo or others that may want to expand within Montevallo.  Mr. Hagan explained that once created 
those parties could utilize the Medical Clinic Board, as well.  
Mr. Hagan stressed that the creation of the clinic board helps with project financing. 
 
Mayor Cost said she would include the request on the Agenda for the next meeting.  
 
John Aaron came before the council to discuss his proposal to turn the old City Hall facility into a small 
business incubator.  He presented the following: 
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Council Member Nix asked if they had considered locating their facility in the old Victory building next door.  
Mr. Aaron explained that they had considered the possibility of expanding into the Victory building in the 
future.  However, it would be cost prohibitive at this point.  For now, they want to focus their efforts on 
growing the center out of the old City Hall location.  Down the road, expanding into Victory could be a 
possibility.  
 
Council Member Woodham asked about the partners within the non-profit organization.  Mr. Aaron explained 
that this is a new venture and all of the partners are not in place yet.  Operation Homefront, the veteran’s 
organization, is on board and some of their members were in attendance at the council meeting.  The center 
will operate under their 501-C3 status to start. 
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Council Member Woodham asked if they had contacted the Shelby County Development Board or UM.  She 
also asked how this compares to other small business centers throughout Birmingham.    
 
Mr. Aaron said that most incubators are affiliated with a college of some sort. He said their plan is to contact 
UM and other groups once they have the site for their proposed facility secured.   
 
Council Member Woodham asked about their funding source.  Mr. Aaron they are working on that, as well.  
Home Depot has agreed to contribute materials for the build-out at the old City Hall facility.  Other funding 
will come from rent paid by tenants, several of which have been identified.  They anticipate they will need 
$50,000 in order to address the roof, electric and other minor issues at the old City Hall.  
 
Mayor Cost thanked Mr. Aaron for his presentation and noted he had given the council a great deal to 
consider.   
 
Chief Litton presented the Police Department report:  
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Council Member Goldsmith asked about the property on Selma Road.  Chief Littleton said he would talk with 
Officer Holloway and obtain an update for the council.  
 
Mayor Cost congratulated the Police Department on its incredibly swift resolution to the recent bank robbery 
in town.  Council Member Nix said when he heard the bank had been robbed he knew our police officers 
would capture those responsible quickly.  
 
Chief Bill Reid reported that the Fire Department responded to 120 calls in October brining their total to over 
1,000 for the year. He said he thinks they are on track to beat 1,200 for the year.  They recently responded to 
an incident at Chemlime and also worked a bus accident.         
 
Council Member Nix asked if our fire calls are still being screened by E911. Chief Reid explained that we still 
use priority dispatch for fire calls.  However, we respond to all EMS calls.   

 
 

Montevallo City Council Meeting 
November 9, 2015  
6:00 p.m. at City Hall 
 



34 
 

Mayor Hollie Cost, Council Member Sharon Gilbert, Council Member Jason Peterson, Council Member Rusty 
Nix, Council Members Dee Woodham and Willie Goldsmith were in attendance.   
 
 
Pledge of Allegiance:  Our local Boy Scouts led the Pledge.  
 
Meeting Call to Order:  Mayor Cost called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m.   
 
Approval and/or corrections of the minutes – 10/26/15:  Council Member Gilbert made a motion to approve 
the Minutes as corrected.  Council Member Goldsmith seconded.  Council Member Nix abstained.  ALL 
OTHERS VOTED AYE . . . MOTION APPROVED.    
 
Student Recognitions / Awards: NONE 
 
Opportunities for citizens to speak to the Council: 
 
As a resident and owner of property on Middle Street, David McGaughy addressed the council regarding the 
planned improvements to Middle Street.  He expressed his concern regarding the loss of parking in front of his 
building.  He asked that the Mayor meet with property and business owners along the street to let them know 
exactly what our plans are for the redevelopment of the street.  
 
Mayor Cost said she would meet with them.  She reminded everyone that the Middle Street project is 
expected to be bid after the Main Street project.  Council Member Woodham noted that according to our 
latest report, engineering on the project is 80% complete. The Mayor said we do not know for certain when 
the projects will be bid. 
 
Mr. McGaughy asked how long the project will take.  Mayor Cost said we have been told the entire Main 
Street project, including Middle Street, should take around 18 months to complete. Mr. McGaughy asked to 
meet before it is too late to have their concerns addressed. 
 
Mayor Cost noted the concerns, but said we are all excited about the improvements which will be made to the 
benefit of all the adjoining property owners and businesses.  She said this will meet our obligations as far as 
ADA is concerned as well improve safety for pedestrians and everyone in our downtown.    
 
Committee Reports and Consideration of Bills: 
 
Public Health & Safety (Police, Fire, Code Enforcement, Housing Abatement)– Discussed earlier.  
 
Sustainability (Streets & Sanitation, Recycling, Arbor & Beautification, ValloCycle, Environmental Preservation 
Initiatives) – NO REPORT 
 
Recreation, Preservation and Community Development (Parks & recreation, Golf Course, Youth Athletics, 
Trails, Historical Commission, Planning &Zoning, Annexations) –  Council Member Nix noted that Shane Baugh 
was absent. As a result, there was no Perk report. However, he asked Clay Arnall to update the council on the 
progress at the Golf Course.  Mr. Arnall said that the two new greens are growing in beautifully. He noted they 
were able to use the left over sod from the greens project to patch bare spots on other greens.  He also noted 
that they used the leftover sod from the City Hall project to re-sod the #17 tee box.  He informed the council 
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we have also placed 140 tons of white, bunker sand in bunkers throughout the course.  They have also started 
to patch the bad spots in our cart paths with gravel.   They will start the overseeing process on the greens 
soon.  They should take around 20 days to grow.   
 
Dwight Dellinger reported that they had 717 rounds played in October – 20 more than the same period last 
year. However, he said the constant rain in November has hurt their numbers. He thanked our Public Works 
crews for helping them with a variety of projects around the course.  He said he has heard a lot of positive 
feedback from golfers regarding the improved condition of the course. He said we are also seeing more new 
people coming to play. Everyone appears excited with the progress and is looking forward to what the course 
will look like this spring.  
 
Council Member Nix reminded everyone that there will be a Trail Committee meeting Thursday. The Trail 
Committee Chairman noted that 6 volunteers worked over the past few weeks to open a new section of trail.  
He said this opens up a very pretty section of the property but the trail in this area will require manual mowing 
because of the trees.         
 
Mayor Cost thanked them for their efforts.  She asked the council to go out to the property over the coming 
weeks to check it out.  She said the trail will be on the agenda for the next meeting.  
 
Janice Seaman reported on behalf of the Historical Commission.  She noted they will meet Tuesday night to go 
over the Archeological Survey and discuss plans for their remaining grant funds.  
 
Mayor Cost reported that she received a letter from the Centralla Garden Club thanking our city crews for 
helping them with the plantings around the Crossroads sign.  She also informed the council that a TV station 
from Montgomery is c9oming to town to film a segment on Orr Park and our Tinglewood Trail.  She said the 
program is called Alabama Oddities.     
 
Council Member Nix informed the council that representatives from the Stella Jones corporate office have 
offered local officials, schools or any other interested groups the opportunity to tour their facility.  He said 
they want the stakeholders in our community to know what their company does.  Mayor Cost said she thought 
that would be an excellent program for Career Day.  
 
Education, Arts & Outreach (Schools, UM, Boys & Girls Club, Library, American Village, Sister City Commission, 
Artwalk, Middle School Grant) – 
 
Allie Williams presented the Library report:  
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Mayor Cost reminded the council about riding in the upcoming Christmas parade. She said Sarah Hogan is 
setting them up with golf carts or gators for the event.   
 
Council Member Gilbert reminded everyone that the MHS Bulldogs are 9-2 for the season and are advancing 
in the playoffs.  They play Leeds on Friday.  Council Member Nix said they won the first round of tournament 
play and are advancing.   
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Council Member Gilbert said schools will be closed November 23-27.  UM will be closed the 25th – 27th. The 
Sister City Commission meets Tuesday at 5:00 p.m. They will be electing new officers at that meeting.   
ArtStalk was October 31st.  Mayor Cost said that the event was well attended and went well in general.    
 
Mayor Cost mentioned the fact that the council had been approached by the MHS band for support.  
Unfortunately, the Finance Committee determined we are not in a position give more money to the schools 
than currently allocated.  However, she urged everyone to make private donations.  
  
Finance, Economic Development & Tourism (Finance, MDCD, IDB, Chamber) –  
 
Council Member Woodham pointed out some of the larger bills in this week’s packet.  She said there was no 
new news from MDCD. She noted that the Finance Committee made some recommendations as indicated on 
the Agenda. She also mentioned that JCS will no longer serve courts in Alabama beginning this month and that 
we will be handling our own probation services from this point forward.  
 
Debby Raymond reminded everyone that business license renewals will be going our soon.  
 
Janice Seaman reported that IDB is working on the aquaponics group lease.  
 
Mayor Cost mentioned the large water bill at the Recreation Center.  She said they have been working to 
locate the cause but have yet to find it. They may have to install a new water line.  Council Member Nix said he 
brought this to the Water Board’s attention.  
 
Council Member Peterson made a motion to approve payment of the bills.  Council Member Nix seconded.  
ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.  
 
Consent Agenda: NONE 
 
New Business  
 
Resolution Authorizing the Creation of the Medical Clinic Board of the City of Montevallo: To be discussed at a 
subsequent council meeting.  

 
Resolution Appointing Debby Raymond as the City’s Revenue Officer:  The City Clerk explained that the City 
Attorney said the council needed to make this appointment the same was it does other officials of the city – 
like the City Clerk & Treasure and Police Chief.   Council Member Nix made a motion to appoint Debby 
Raymond as the City’s Revenue Officer.  Council Member Woodham seconded.  ALL AYES . . . MOTION 
APPROVED.   
 
Resolution Adopting a Title VI Plan (revised):  Council Member Peterson made a motion to approve the 
updated resolution.  Council Member Gilbert seconded.   ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.    

 
Resolution 11092105-202 

  
RESOLUTION ADOPTING A TITLE VI PLAN 
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WHEREAS, the Grady Parker Senior Center/City of Montevallo is a recipient of federal financial 
assistance from the Alabama Department of Transportation in support of transit services which 
imposes certain obligations upon the recipient, including complying with the Title VI federal 
requirements; and 
 
WHEREAS, Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 prohibits discrimination on the basis of race, 
color, and national origin in programs and activities receiving federal financial assistance; and 
 
WHEREAS, the Grady Parker Senior Center/City of Montevallo commits to assure that no person 
shall, on the grounds of race, color, national origin, or sex, as provided by Title VI of the Civil 
Rights Act of 1964 and the Civil Rights Restoration Act of 1987 (PL 100.259), be excluded from 
participation in, denied the benefits of, or be otherwise subjected to discrimination under any 
program or activity regardless of the funding source; 
 
NOW, THEREFORE, be it resolved by the Mayor and City Council of the City of Montevallo as 
follows: 
 
The Mayor and City Council of the City of Montevallo approves the proposed Title VI Program in 
order to comply with the Title VI federal requirements.  
 
The City Clerk in his/her capacity will serve as the Title VI Officer and is authorized to revise and 
update the plan as necessary. 
 
 
Adopted this 9th day of November, 2015. 
 
 
Signature: _______________________  Attest:  _________________________ 
 
 
Typed Name: Hollie C. Cost   Typed Name: Herman Lehman 
  
Title:  Mayor      Title: City Clerk & Treasurer 

 
 
IT Server Room Electronic Door Lock - $937.43 – Council Member Goldsmith made a motion to approve the 
installation of the lock as requested using unspent funds from the City Hall Construction Reserve. Council 
Member Peterson seconded.  ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.  
 
Conference Room Door Lock - $787.13 (from Forfeiture Fund): Chief Littleton explained the need for another 
electronic door lock on the conference room and said he had funds for that in the Forfeiture Fund. Council 
Member Nix made a motion to approve the installation.  Council Member Gilbert seconded.  ALL AYES  . . . 
MOTION APPROVED.   
 
Finance Committee Recommends Purchase of 2 Police Cars Using up to $66,000 Set Aside for that Purpose in 
the City Reserve Fund:  Chief Littleton explained the need for the new cars at this point.  He said he had two 
cars die on him unexpectedly. We have been setting aside $33,000 each year to purchase three new cars next 
year.  He proposed purchasing two cars now and one car next year. Council Member Goldsmith made a 
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motion to authorize the purchase of two new police cars from the State Bid List using up to $66,000 from the 
City Capital Reserve Account. Council Member Peterson seconded.  ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.  

 
Old Business: NONE 

 
Board Appointments: NONE 
 
Other Business: NONE 
 
Citizen Participation: NONE  
 
There being no further business before the council, Council Member Nix made a motion to adjourn.  Council  
Member Gilbert seconded.  ALL AYES . . . MEETING ADJOURNED at 6:38 p.m. 
 
 
Submitted by: 
 
 
 
Herman Lehman 
City Clerk 
 
 
 
 
 


